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MINUTES


JOINT CITY COUNCIL/PLANNING COMMISSION

SPECIAL MEETING

APRIL 27, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Planning Commissioners present:
Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Open Space and Ecology Analyst Pontecorvo, Community Development Director Prince, Police Commander Rucker, City Clerk Schroeder, Principal Planner Swiecki, City Attorney Toppel

INTRODUCTION

Mayor Bologoff welcomed everyone to the joint meeting.  He said City Consultant Doug Donaldson will provide an introduction, followed by an outline of the program from City Manager Holstine, and then a presentation from the Open Space and Ecology Committee.  He invited Mr. Donaldson to address the City Council and Planning Commission.

Mr. Donaldson introduced himself as the City’s EIR consultant.  He said that at the first scoping meeting, there was a detailed description of the Baylands Specific Plan Phase I by the applicant’s consultant, WRT.  He noted he would provide a brief summary of the project at this meeting to allow more time for public comment.

Mr. Donaldson showed a map illustrating the Specific Plan proposed by Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC), owners of the site.  He noted the site consists of 659 acres, with 446 acres covered by the Phase I portion of the development.  The Phase I portion has 328 acres in the upper portion, and the remaining land is in the southern portion around the lagoon.  Mr. Donaldson said existing uses in the Phase I Specific Plan area include the Van Arsdale and Sierra Lumber Companies, which will be relocated to an area outside Phase I.  He added that the Kinder Morgan tank farm facility is the only other use in the area, and that site is not part of this development.

Mr. Donaldson pointed out key features of the Baylands, including Visitacion Creek, the lagoon, flat upland areas created on Bay fill, and the former landfill area.  He said the General Plan defines the Baylands as one of 13 subareas of Brisbane, and the Specific Plan follows the guidance articulated in the General Plan.  He noted the Specific Plan includes a framework plan covering the entire Baylands area, and that information will be included in the project description covered by the EIR.

Mr. Donaldson noted the Specific Plan has three distinct areas of development.  The northern portion, approximately 105 acres, a trade-commercial and entertainment area, has a commercial main street, some large-format retail stores, an auto park, and some service commercial areas along the Caltrain corridor at the western boundary of the Phase I Specific Plan area.  The central portion of the site would be a trade-commercial campus subarea, primarily office and institutional land uses, on about 68 acres, with buildings surrounding a quadrangle, and a restaurant area.  Mr. Donaldson said Visitacion Creek park will be developed in the central area, and Lagoon Way will be rerouted to the north to create a larger open space area for a park along the lagoon.

Mr. Donaldson advised that the Specific Plan calls for a number of circulation improvements and modifications, such as the Geneva Avenue extension, a new frontage road along 101, rerouting of Lagoon Way, a new interior street system, and a multi-modal transit-oriented center to the north.  He noted that the Baylands development will bring a full complement of new utilities and infrastructure, including a stormwater drainage and detention system, water lines, and underground utilities.

Mr. Donaldson stated that the Specific Plan defines some architectural criteria, with styles and themes based on Brisbane’s industrial and railroad history.

Mr. Donaldson emphasized that it will take a long time to implement Phase I, and no timetable is set out in the application.  He estimated that depending on market forces and demand, full build-out could take twenty years.

Mr. Donaldson said the Specific Plan calls for green building techniques, LEED certification, and limitations on development based on environmental constraints, which will be determined in part by the EIR.  He commented that traffic is likely to be the most significant limiting factor.

Mr. Donaldson noted that once the Specific Plan is adopted by the City, development will take place in small pieces under a planned development approach.  The applicant would apply for PD permits for a series of subprojects over a number of years as the project moves forward.

Mr. Donaldson noted that this joint meeting is the third EIR scoping session held so far.  He explained that the purpose of scoping is to allow the City of Brisbane, as lead agency, to consult with all other agencies with an interest in the project.  Although public scoping meetings are not required, they are often held for large projects like this because public input is helpful in identifying alternatives, mitigation measures, and potentially significant effects that need to be addressed.

Mr. Donaldson reviewed and discussed a flowchart showing the steps in environmental review process mandated by the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA).  He reported that the Initial Study was circulated to regulatory agencies, and a broad range of environmental effects have been identified that need to be addressed in the EIR.  He noted mineral and agricultural impacts are the only categories not involved in this project.

Mr. Donaldson explained that the EIR will describe the environmental setting, define criteria of significance, assess the impacts of this project on its environment, identify mitigation measures, and analyze a range of alternatives.  He noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee will be talking about alternatives and subalternatives with respect to the open space being proposed for this project.

Mayor Bologoff stated that since UPC submitted its bubble diagram outlining a concept for development of the Baylands in April of 2003, the City Council has held 13 public hearings and workshops on various Baylands issues.  He clarified that none of these meetings were required by law, but were held by the City Council to encourage the people of Brisbane to express their visions for development of the Baylands.  Out of these meetings, he said, the City Council ordered an independent peer review of UPC’s environmental remediation efforts to assure that proper and effective measures are being implemented.  The City also hired a leading expert in green building and established a Retail Land Use Subcommittee and an Economic Vitality Subcommittee to study what businesses were wanted in Brisbane.

Mayor Bologoff commented that city government is the most powerful activist organization citizens have.  He said the City has complete control over the Baylands development process, and he welcomed citizen input.  Mayor Bologoff acknowledged that one important concern is open space and the appearance of the Baylands; he noted the City Council directed the staff last year to develop a proposal for a City-sponsored Baylands open space design.  

Mayor Bologoff assured citizens that the City is proceeding very cautiously with the Baylands Specific Plan to make sure things are done right, no matter how long it takes.  He noted development of alternatives for the EIR is an important vehicle for people to propose ideas that better reflect community values of environmentalism, social responsibility, and economic prosperity.  He said the City Council is dedicated to providing an open public process so everyone can be heard.

City Manager Holstine said that over the coming months, the City Council, Planning Community, and Brisbane residents will be developing the community’s vision for the project area.  He reviewed the next steps in the process.  Mr. Holstine advised that the request for proposals for EIR consultants will be sent out in May, and a consultant will be hired in June or July.  He explained that the City wants the consultant on board at this point to assist with development of project alternatives to be examined in the EIR, an important step that will take place during the summer.  Mr. Holstine noted the City expects to hire landscape architect consultants in May or June to work with the community to plan the design and configuration of the open spaces in the project.

Mr. Holstine said drafting of the EIR will probably begin in July, and during the summer and fall of 2006, the consultant will work with the community to define project alternatives.  He stated that the City will hold as many workshops and meetings as needed at this stage.  

Mr. Holstine noted the next few meetings in May and June will focus on defining project objectives that would apply to this project or any alternative project for the Baylands.

Mr. Holstine invited Mr. Ray Miller, chair of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, to discuss the committee’s recommendations for the Baylands development.

OPEN SPACE AND ECOLOGY COMMITTEE PRESENTATION

Committee Chair Ray Miller expressed his appreciation to committee members and staff for their hard work in developing the report.  He said a subcommittee first formulated draft comments recommendations, which were reviewed, revised, and approved by the full committee.  He thanked Open Space and Ecology Analyst Pontecorvo for her assistance in drafting the report.

Mr. Miller said that based on advice from City Attorney Toppel and the staff, the committee focused on developing sustainability objectives that would apply to any project on the Baylands.  Recognizing the importance of energy conservation, the committee determined that the National Green Building Standards on renewable energy were too modest; instead, the committee recommends a goal of net energy neutrality, or the project generating as much renewable energy as it consumes.  The committee recommends studying the feasibility of energy self-sufficiency in the EIR, as well as considering the possibility of additional renewable energy resources that could benefit the broader community.

Mr. Miller noted that an EIR looks at the feasibility of alternatives and objectives, and in looking at renewable energy and energy conservation, this means a technical feasibility analysis as well as an economic feasibility analysis.  He said the committee recognized differences in short-term, mid-term, and long-term energy forecasts, and recommends incorporating taking all of these perspectives into account when evaluating energy conservation over time.

Mr. Miller emphasized the importance of considering social benefits as part of the overall cost-benefit analysis.  He noted such factors are global warming and the control of emissions need to be taking into consideration in the EIR.

Mr. Miller introduced Ms. Pontecorvo and invited her to discuss the committee’s report and recommendations in more detail.  He noted members of the subcommittee might want to add a few comments at the end of the PowerPoint presentation.

Open Space and Ecology Committee Recommendations
Open Space and Ecology Analyst Pontecorvo commended the Open Space and Ecology Committee for their diligent work in preparing comments for the Baylands environmental review process.  She said the committee began its analysis by reviewing General Plan policies regarding sustainability, or the concept of meeting the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs.  She noted this is the perspective from which the committee looked at the proposed Baylands project.

Ms. Pontecorvo stated that the committee formulated a series of goals and objectives necessary to achieve environmental sustainability, and they would apply to any Baylands project.  She noted the goals provide a framework for evaluating significance of impacts under CEQA.  Ms. Pontecorvo added that rather than just trying to limit negative impacts, the committee put forward a positive vision for creating a thriving and sustainable Baylands.

Ms. Pontecorvo reviewed and discussed the committee’s eight primary goals and subgoals within each category:

1.   The project should be energy-neutral.

2.   Maximize open space. 

3. 
Every building in the Baylands should be sited, designed, built, and occupied in a way to meet the LEED Silver standard for green building practices, as well as Brisbane’s additional LEED-Plus standard.

4.   Offer a range of transportation choices to reduce use of automobiles.

5.   Maintain the quality of Brisbane’s San Francisco Bay views.

6.   Minimize impacts of project on existing infrastructure and natural areas.

7.   Minimize regional impacts.

8.   Minimize global environmental impacts.

Ms. Pontecorvo noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee identified a number of issues that need to be studied in the EIR, including looking at freshwater-saltwater balances, the impact of tank farm operations on the Baylands, funding mechanisms to maintain natural areas and open spaces, and progressive approaches to remediation of contaminated areas of the Baylands.

Ms. Pontecorvo said the committee’s vision reflects a project that minimizes negative impacts on the local, regional, and global environment, and maximizes the potential to create a model project using renewable energy, open space, green building, and conservation of resources.

Mary Gutekanst, member of the Open Space and Ecology Committee, thanked Ms. Pontecorvo for her report and presentation.  She said the idea of renewable energy was very important in the committee’s discussion.  She recommended making sure the street orientations allow optimal solar exposure for buildings.

With respect to open space, Ms. Gutekanst noted one of the most important pieces of open space in the project, and one envisioned in the City’s Open Space Plan, is a wetlands river park connecting San Bruno Mountain and the Bay.  She emphasized the importance of propagating native vegetation in this area and in the surrounding development.

Ms. Gutekanst recommended making the committee’s report available to the City’s EIR consultant.

Planning Commissioner Lentz thanked the staff and the committee.  He said the document reflects a good understanding of Brisbane’s values and vision for the Baylands.  He added that his participation in committee discussions gave him a much greater understanding of the issues and the process.

Planning Commissioner Jameel noted the committee’s report mentions the LEED Silver standard.  He reported that in a recent trip to the Fiji Islands, he met with a number of people active in green building in Australia and New Zealand.  He said many people consider the Silver standard a baseline, and it is certainly achievable.  He recommended considering a higher standard.

Commissioner Jameel said the report also discusses the potential hazard to the Baylands from the tank farm.  He pointed out that the tank farm is situated immediately adjacent to a set of railroad tracks; he expressed concern that the possibility of train derailments at a site where flammable materials are stored increases the risk.  Commissioner Jameel added that in the event of a tank rupture or train derailment, the City’s fire station and Public Works Department could be cut off from the rest of Brisbane.  He recommended looking at ways of protecting the tanks from a railroad derailment.

Commissioner Jameel observed that the Specific Plan calls for an auto mall in close proximity to the tank farm.  He expressed his opinion that the EIR should contain a detailed analysis of the hazard associated with the tank farm.  He noted it might be prudent to create a buffer zone separating the project from the hazards.

Mayor Bologoff thanked the Open Space and Ecology Committee for the report.  He expressed support for incorporating all of the committee’s ideas and recommendations in the project.

PUBLIC COMMENT
Mayor Bologoff invited comments from audience members.

Philip Brooks, Brisbane, said he was pleased the committee’s report made a distinction between “open space” and “open area.”  He noted that little open space is left, and most of what remains is habitat for fragile plants and wildlife.  Although some people do not think of the low, flat wasteland part of the Baylands as particularly valuable, much of the land serves as critical habitat 

Mr. Brooks expressed concern about the damage off-leash dogs can do in scrub areas and along trails.  He said dogs can frighten small animals and disrupt their breeding areas, and he urged dog owners to keep their pets on leashes.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane, complimented the Open Space and Ecology Committee on its thoughtful report and recommendations.  She said that at the last scoping session on March 21, she presented seven unedited pages of written comments; she provided a revised, edited version summarizing her key points.

In response to the Specific Plan, Ms. Johnson recommended that the City require as part of the Phase I development that all infrastructure improvements be safe and properly sized for the Phase II portion as well.  She said local streets and infrastructure components must be sited in relationship to local traffic pattern and other infrastructure improvements.  She noted the parking on the Tunnel Avenue side of the Caltrain station appears inadequate, considering the size of the development; she pointed out there is no easy way to cross the tracks to access additional parking.  

Referring to the diagrams in the Specific Plan, Ms. Johnson observed that there appears to be no sidewalk along Lagoon Way or Frontage Road.  She asked if there will be a sidewalk trail along Sierra Point Parkway, and pointed out space for pedestrians is limited there, and cars are traveling at 35 miles per hour.

Ms. Johnson recommended that the EIR include an analysis of potential traffic impacts from a future MUNI line extension to Candlestick Park.  She expressed concern about the added traffic on 101 and the frontage roads, especially given the site’s close proximity to the edge of the Bay.  She noted a longer off-ramp by the lagoon would have a deleterious effect on both the lagoon and the visual aesthetics of the area.  She pointed out elevated ramps are inconsistent with the General Plan because they would block views of the Bay from Brisbane.

Ms. Johnson noted added traffic will also impact air pollution and noise levels.  She recalled there was strong public sentiment against the idea of a Guadalupe Parkway extension across Bayshore into the Baylands.  She said the interchange is inconsistent with the General Plan’s intent of preserving Ice House Hill as a wildlife habitat with high biotic values.

Ms. Johnson commented that the Specific Plan’s discussion of conceptual grading is meaningless until geotechnical site conditions are identified.  She expressed concern about the surcharge material used as the landfill cap and ponding caused by the new plateau or ridge form.

Ms. Johnson supported requiring LEED Silver standards, but noted there is no penalty for noncompliance.  She recommended setting minimum requirements for sustainability and energy neutrality.  She noted the plan calls for pumping effluent up and down, an unwise use of electrical energy.

Ms. Johnson observed that there is no actual water piping plan, sewer piping plan, or stormwater plan.  She said the Specific Plan is inconsistent with the General Plan because it does not provide adequate information on how and what infrastructure will be provided.  She recommended requiring electricity and telephone wires to be underground, and providing the community with a definitive answer as to whether cable TV, telephone, and Internet services will be provided to residents.

Ms. Johnson emphasized the need for an environmental analysis of the new creek channel, the freshwater wetlands, and the sedimentation and detention ponds west of the railroad tracks, an integral part of the Baylands Phase I storm drainage project.  She noted the impacts of rebuilding and relining the drainage channel must be included in the EIR.  She asked how many acres of tidal wetlands will be established in the reconstructed wetlands.

Ms. Johnson recommended imposing a specific mitigation monitoring plan with stringent standards and clearly articulated milestones, interim goals, and final goals.  She observed that the Baylands monitoring program will require a full-time staff to oversee the hundreds of mitigation measures likely to be imposed.  Ms. Johnson noted the stormwater management system with its bioswales requires best management practices for a place like the Baylands.  

Ms. Johnson noted the map shows a tidal wetlands in the center of the project, near the current locations of the lumber yards, an unlikely location for that kind of feature.  She questioned the wisdom of putting the train tracks in a ditch, given the possibility of stormwater drainage.  She recommended investigating the upper Visitacion Creek channel and the culvert beneath the railroad right-of-way because of their relationship to the Phase I development and their cumulative impacts.  Ms. Johnson commented that the reference to another channel on the west side of the railroad tracks is confusing.

Mayor Bologoff asked Ms. Johnson to conclude her comments.

Ms. Johnson emphasized the need for the public to know about these issues.  She questioned the projected water usage for the Phase I development and the ultimate buildout.  She noted the BAWSCA has future estimated allotments for each members; she asked if the Baylands development will put Brisbane beyond its allotment.

Ms. Johnson said the Specific Plan does not adequately address police and fire services, disaster response, plus the equipment and support staff needed to support the development.  She noted disaster planning should be integrated in the project.  She observed the documents do not address emergency shelters or evacuations.  Ms. Johnson recommended requiring state-of-the-art commercial recycling facilities close to buildings.  She suggested including railroad safety officials on the list of regulatory agencies to be consulted.  

She commented that the real purpose of the Specific Plan is to take an unspecified set of possible alternatives and masquerade that as a plan for development.  Ms. Johnson agreed with other speakers that the Specific Plan is not specific enough for an adequate CEQA analysis, nor is it consistent with the General Plan.

Ms. Johnson noted the General Plan specifically excludes the lagoon from open space.  She said the Specific Plan ignores the General Plan definition and substitutes its own.  She expressed her opinion that the proposed 4 percent open area of the 328 acres is inadequate to provide an uncrowded quality of life.  

Ms. Johnson pointed out that the traffic study needs to consider impacts of relocating the lumber yards.  She objected to placing them near a new wetlands area.  She cautioned that the potential for a tank farm disaster is being ignored. 

Ms. Johnson noted that a previous meeting, the City Council asked if a General Plan amendment would be required to split the project, and that issue has not been resolved.  She said the long-term fiscal impact cannot be determined until that analysis is done, and analysis is impossible until a specific project is proposed rather than a series of options.

Ms. Johnson expressed concern about potential costs of maintaining the former landfill areas.

Mayor Bologoff asked Ms. Johnson to conclude.  Ms. Johnson said she thought all speakers should be given as much time as they need.

CM Waldo commented that it was inappropriate for any speaker to take so much time until after everyone has a chance to speak.  He proposed coming back to Ms. Johnson after others.  Ms. Johnson reminded the City Council that Brisbane has all the time in the world to consider this development thoroughly.  CM Waldo noted the public comment period at the first scoping session was cut off because there was little time remaining after the consultants’ presentations.  He recommended letting other people speak first.

Ms. Johnson urged the City Council to schedule another meeting if necessary.

Ben Hodge, Brisbane, expressed support for the concept of renewable energy.  He said the drainage connecting Brisbane with the lagoon has regular tidal flow, but the water does not move fast enough to generate much electricity.  He suggested considering installing a turbine in each box so that source of water could be used to power a golf course or other kind of use.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane, reminded the City Council that one person at the first meeting was allowed to speak for 25 meetings, setting a precedent.

Ms. Salmon agreed with Ms. Johnson that the Baylands Specific Plan is really nothing more than a conceptual plan.  She said May is too soon to be looking at an EIR, and she recommended requiring an actual specific plan first.

Ms. Salmon expressed concern about the seismic safety of the development, given the potential liquefaction hazards at the site.  She noted developing the Baylands will mean a potential site loss for a southern bridge crossing.  She stated that a southern bridge from San Francisco to Oakland is still being considered by the state.  Ms. Salmon emphasized the need for the EIR to consider this site as well as Candlestick Point, another possible bridge crossing point.

Ms. Salmon noted the new hotel on Sierra Point Parkway will be quite visible from the Baylands.  She recommended considering water transport such as ferries and hydrofoils.

Ms. Salmon said that besides the Geneva extension, there is a possibility that Hillside Boulevard in South San Francisco will be connected with BART.  She recommended looking at this connection as part of the EIR analysis.

Ms. Salmon advocated considering limited-time usage for certain facilities; she noted a 20- or 30-year use permit for an auto mall might be prudent.

Ms. Salmon said that one important step has been lacking in the Baylands development process, a citizens committee to converse with and work with the developer to create an acceptable specific plan.

With respect to open space and open areas, Ms. Salmon emphasized the importance of providing adequate open areas to create a feeling of space and a sense of community within the development.  She urged the developer to apply principles of new urbanism to the development.

Ms. Salmon commented that one idea that should be explored further is the concept of developing the area as a new hub for transfer of goods.  She talked about the produce terminals in San Francisco and South San Francisco as historic examples.  Ms. Salmon noted international goods are coming to the Port of Oakland for distribution throughout the country, and maritime transportation could become more cost-effective if gasoline prices continue to rise, impacting truck transportation.

Ms. Salmon suggested thinking about a new trade and convention center at the Baylands, an entertainment venue, or other uses that would benefit the entire region, not just Brisbane.  She urged the developer to consider something unique and world-class that will attract people. 

Ms. Salmon noted the architecture and building footprints are critical in creating an attractive development.  She advocated a visionary, creative approach, and recommended exploring a wide range of options.  

Ms. Salmon observed that the developer is asking the City to rubber-stamp a concept plan, allowing details to be worked out on a piecemeal basis.  She emphasized the need for a complete design so the City can retain control over the development and over its future impacts.

Ms. Salmon added that she did not like the trees between the road and the lagoon shown in the developer’s video.  She recommended keeping the lagoon view from Brisbane unobstructed by trees, berms, or other features.

Anja Miller, Brisbane, noted the development of the Baylands is important to everyone in town, and it will affect Brisbane’s future.  She presented comments and recommendations from a group of citizens interested in alternative energy at the Baylands.

Ms. Miller encouraged people to think globally and act locally by applying principles of energy conservation and sustainability to the Baylands.  She noted the EIR should be a tool for showing positive environmental effects that can be achieved with proper planning, rather than just a way of pointing out negative impacts that need to be mitigated.

Ms. Miller commented that the EIR should cover the entire 550 acres of the Baylands, not just the garbage fill portion proposed.  Using a map of the site, she showed possible locations for renewable wind energy resources.  Ms. Miller noted the General Plan envisions a golf course using reclaimed water.  She said solar power is the fastest growing industry today, and she recommended concentrating businesses of that type at the Baylands.  She added that existing businesses can be expanded to emphasize sustainable building materials and processes, or biodiesel production, for example.  Ms. Miller advocated uses that will help wean the U.S. off its dependency on foreign oil, and she noted Brisbane citizens have suggested many environmentally beneficial uses that should be explored.

Ms. Miller advised there are new designs in wind turbines that eliminate their hazard to birds by rotating vertically rather than horizontally.  She said the new equipment is also quieter and less expensive.  She noted five 50-foot-tall wind turbines in the Baylands could provide sufficient electricity to serve 700 homes; 25 turbines could power every home in Brisbane and some businesses too.

Ms. Miller said the people of Brisbane are counting on their City officials to use their legislative power to put community interests first in considering this development.

Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, noted that in addition to protecting the tank farm from trains, the whole community needs to be protected from the tank farm.  He said the Baylands project completely surrounds the tank farm, and it provides an opportunity to get Kinder Morgan, the tank farm operator, to demonstrate the safety of their facility.  

Mr. Batchelder stated that Kinder Morgan has a terrible environmental and safety record, and he encouraged people to search the Internet for “Kinder Morgan” and “violation” for more details.

Mr. Batchelder commended Brisbane for setting a good example of sustainability by using solar panels to heat the Community Swimming Pool.  He recommended extending this foresighted approach to waste management as well by requiring the developer to create a wetlands area to deal with waste from the development.

Michael Schumann, Brisbane, commented that the flow charts illustrating the steps in the process all seem to lead toward one inevitable result:  construction of the development.  He noted it might be helpful and empowering for the public to know there are other outcomes that require the developer to go back and rethink various aspects of the plan. 

Mr. Schumann said Linda Salmon talked about people in the community working in a collaborative manner and making tradeoffs with the developer to arrive at a better project.  He applauded the Council for giving citizens a chance to voice their ideas, and he encouraged the City to provide the kind of collaborative process needed.

Mr. Schumann commended Anja Miller and her group for the proposals they brought forward.  He noted Ray Miller talked about analyzing the feasibility of sustainable energy alternatives.  He suggested looking for possible sources of funds for these kinds of innovative and creative proposals.

Karen Evans Cunningham, Brisbane, focused her remarks on health and safety, especially with respect to the tank farm.  She noted Commissioner Jameel mentioned that kerosene is present at the site; she clarified that the tank farm also has highly flammable aviation gas and vehicular petroleum, and pipes underneath the Bay and Baylands serve the tank farm.  Ms. Cunningham said these safety questions need to be answered and addressed.

Ms. Cunningham expressed concern about the air quality around the tank farm and its impact on Baylands development.  She noted the City will require the developer to clean up the toxic landfill area to the highest standards possible, but there are no plans for cleaning up the air.  She recommended cracking down on polluters like the tank farm.

William Nack, Building and Construction Trades Council of San Mateo County, said he was speaking on behalf of 24 local construction unions representing approximately 16,000 highly skilled craftspeople.  He noted CM Richardson urged the developer at the first scoping session to work with the Building Trades Council.  He reported that conversations have taken place with the developer, and the developer has made a commitment to use union labor to construction all the projects in the Phase I development.  Mr. Nack said the Building Trades Council looks forward to creating a world-class sustainable development for the City of Brisbane.

Tom Heinz, Brisbane, gave a brief PowerPoint presentation showing slides of a sculpture garden and emphasized three themes:  unique, spirit, and vision.  He said the Baylands Specific Plan reflects none of these three attributes.  Mr. Heinz commented that the Baylands development should become renowned for its uniqueness in terms of self-sustaining energy capability, wetlands restoration work, museums and historical exhibits, an open sculpture garden visible from the freeway, a short golf course, music and performance spaces, and art galleries.  He said spirit shows in design of lampposts, garbage cans, sidewalks, landscaping details, habitat and wildlife protections, and buildings that incorporate energy conservation and sustainability features. 

Scott Serdahely (Besh), Brisbane, expressed his appreciation to Anja Miller and other citizens for their alternative energy ideas.  He recommended using the energy in the tidal flow to generate power and using wind energy to pump water.  He also suggested damming Visitacion Creek to form a small lake.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, stated that the Brisbane Baylands Community Advisory Group (CAG) has not had a chance to take a formal position, so she was speaking for herself as an individual.  Ms. Dillworth urged everyone to read the Specific Plan page by page to get a full understanding of its terminology and details.  

Ms. Dillworth advocated taking a more radical stance on limiting light pollution.  She noted some places in Japan require lights out by 8:00 p.m.

Ms. Dillworth recommended taking into account the impacts of grazing horses on Ice House Hill, an agricultural impact.

Ms. Dillworth noted the environmental checklist only deals with air impacts during the construction phase.  She observed that impacts before and after construction are also important.

On biological resources, Ms. Dillworth said some studies need to be done in the correct season.  She expressed concern about the lack of response from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.  She noted characterizing the land as having little biotic value may have misled the agency regarding the potential for new parks, natural water flows, maintaining connectivity of protected ecosystems, and mitigation of wetlands losses.

Ms. Dillworth noted that although the author of the Specific Plan is not a signator to the San Bruno Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP), the City of Brisbane is a trustee and should act accordingly by requiring the development to be consistent with the HCP.

Ms. Dillworth said the Specific Plan indicates the developer will review existing information regarding hazards.  She recommended additional tests and mapping of risks from underground fuel lines, underground springs, and undisclosed toxic hot spots.  She expressed concern about off-gassing and cumulative impacts of unremediated hot spots, waste from the former sewage plant, the Unocal building, the Kinder Morgan tank farm, and buried toxins along Industrial Way from tanneries and chemical production in the past.  Ms. Dillworth emphasized the need to look at current activities like auto body grinding and painting that have been taking place at businesses along Industrial Way.

Ms. Dillworth observed that each part of the Specific Plan could have multiple alternatives.  She noted the current transportation plan is car-oriented, allowing on-street parking.  She suggested perimeter parking, valet service, and other amenities that encourage walking.  She added that creation of walking villages is one important thing a city can do to help its citizens combat obesity.

Ms. Dillworth noted alternatives should be considered for all the street connections to Bayshore.  She recommended prohibiting idling diesel trucks.  She proposed requiring a range of mediation techniques, from passive, engineered barriers to vertical and horizontal isolation to decomposition technologies.  Ms. Dillworth suggested looking at peeling back some of the layers along the lagoon to create a tidal influence and different shoreline environment.  She talked about using clean soil as fill, removing toxins over time, and hauling contaminated soil away from the site.  She added that it usually takes a couple years to determine if mitigation measures are working effectively.

Ms. Dillworth encouraged the City to consider interim instead of long-term uses at the Baylands.  She expressed support for the idea of a multi-plex renewable energy zone, with a combination of renewable energy technologies grouped together in a given space.  

Ms. Dillworth noted there are significant issues pertaining to the lagoon that need further investigation, such as algae bloom, exotic species removal, long-term maintenance, and historic wildlife habitat and migration patterns.

Ms. Dillworth urged the City to explore ways of making the Kinder Morgan tank farm safer, including relocating underground pipes for health and safety, and possibly even relocating their entire operation.

Ms. Dillworth questioned whether the Baylands project will be an asset or a liability from a financial perspective.  She noted there are opportunities to obtain bond funds and grants for solar power systems and streamlined restoration projects.

Ms. Dillworth commented that the Baylands still has risks of liquefaction and risks of industrial accidents that need to be addressed. 

Ms. Dillworth urged the City to create an uplifting vision for the Baylands, and she cited the work of Santiago Calatrava as an example of how creative designs of public spaces can attract people.  She showed pictures of visionary architecture in other cities.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, observed that some of the best ideas for this project are coming from the people of Brisbane.  He recommended changing the process to allow citizens to participate more fully in identifying better alternatives.  He proposed making architects and land use planners available to citizens to help them create drawings and plans to illustrate their ideas.  He advocated a citizen-driven process rather than one determined by the developer and consultants.

Mr. Burr noted a recent article in the San Francisco Examiner talks about how Native American tribes are tapping into the golf course market.  He pointed out that golf is a big business, and Brisbane should take advantage of its popularity.

Mr. Burr provided copies of a Guardian article predicting that redevelopment of the Bayview-Hunter’s Point area will cause disruption, displacement, and doom for many low-income residents.  He noted the same thing could happen if Visitacion Valley is redeveloped.  He emphasized the need for the Baylands EIR to fully analyze the impact of adding 100,000 new people along the Third Street corridor.

Mr. Burr said the same issue of the Guardian talks about ordinances to protect local small business commercial districts, and he urged Brisbane to consider this as an option as well as a local living wage ordinance.  He also recommended making local small businesses part of the planning process.  Mr. Burr pointed out that commercial impacts on existing businesses need to be taken into consideration in the EIR.

Mr. Burr noted the USGS just released new liquefaction maps that highlight the hazards of buildings constructed on Bay fill mud soils.  He pointed out that options like pilings can cause impacts of their own, such as noise from drilling.  He suggested considering an ordinance to deal more effectively with this issue.  Mr. Burr said the impacts of major disasters on fire service and existing infrastructure need to be considered.

Mr. Burr commented that the Specific Plan is really just a proposal for new legislation.  He pointed out the schedule and payment arrangements are vague and incomplete.

Mr. Burr recommended that the City require the developer to disclose the owners of record of all Baylands property.  He suggested contacting the State Lands Commission, the entity that owns some of the underwater area.  He noted the regulatory agencies should include U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.

Mr. Burr asked for clarification of the location of “Visitacion Park,” described as being “east of Phase I.” 

Mr. Burr questioned the Initial Study’s finding that the project will have no agricultural impacts and no significant conflicts with the HCP.  He noted there may be important archaeological sites buried under the toxic waste at the Baylands, and he recommended studying those potential impacts.  He observed that the other factors marked as not significant should be changed to significant, and all those issues should be analyzed.

Kirk, Brisbane, reminded everyone that Brisbane is special because members of the community are neighbors and friends.  He said the Baylands presents an opportunity to work together for the benefit of everyone.  He expressed his opinion that that City is doing the right thing by looking at all the important topics.  Kirk recommended setting up storyboards to illustrate the positive and negative aspects of each scenario so the benefits can be compared.

Kirk recalled that when he was a child, there were wild ducks and mud hens living at the Baylands, but the wildlife has vanished and the area has become a wasteland.  He urged the developer to be creative and build something nice for the people.  Kirk suggested facilities like kilns, art studios.

Kirk noted it would be helpful if the impact topics could be made available on a computer so members of the public can weigh in and provide input on areas of particular concern.  He added that he liked the idea of meeting with architects to assist people in developing drawings.  

Kirk urged the City to address the tank farm hazards.

Clara Johnson resumed her review and comments on the Baylands Specific Plan.  She expressed concern about security from the main street and paseo areas to the parking lots.  She noted the auto park area is much too large, and the City should require cars to be stored inside.  She suggested changing the guidelines to allow more interior storage.

Ms. Johnson commented that the project has too much asphalt and concrete and not enough landscaping.  She recommended reducing lot coverage from 90 percent to 75 percent, with the remainder of the area being landscaped.  She noted all sidewalks should be at least 12 feet wide if they are going to accommodate seating, café furniture, and pedestrians.

Ms. Johnson noted some of the drawings presented in the Specific Plan are skewed to minimize the appearance of the buildings.  

Ms. Johnson recommended requiring LED solar-powered lights in parking lots and on streets.

Ms. Johnson commented that the project’s location, the property owner’s lack of experience and vision, and the high cost of maintenance could mean financial disaster for this project.  She noted a run-down, crime-ridden project will hurt all of Brisbane.  She recommended long-term financial protection for the City so citizens do not end up having to pay for necessary environmental clean-up, and performance bonds for infrastructure and maintenance.

Ms. Johnson questioned how the work of the individual developers will be coordinated and organized.  She noted enforcement of maintenance agreements will be difficult and complicated with so many entities involved.  She emphasized the need for strict regulations and clearly defined responsibilities.

Ms. Johnson stated that she disagreed with the analysis and conclusion in Appendix A.

Ms. Johnson thanked the City Council for allowing her to complete her remarks.

CITY COUNCIL AND PLANNING COMMISSION COMMENTS
Planning Commissioner Hunter commended the citizens of Brisbane for their participation in the scoping sessions and thanked them for their good ideas and comments.

Planning Commissioner Hawawini said that with a project of this magnitude, Brisbane also needs to think about an exit plan if market conditions change and prospects for development become less promising.

Commissioner Hawawini welcomed advice from the City Attorney regarding when the City will be reviewing details not covered in the Specific Plan.  City Attorney Toppel stated that there will be an extensive process in which the City reviews the substance of the developer’s plan.  He noted if the City wants to change the design of buildings, and types of uses, there will be opportunities to modify the plan later.  He emphasized that the EIR is an analysis of the plan and does not result in approval of the plan.  Mr. Toppel added that based on the information in the EIR, the City can decide whether to approve, reject, or modify the plan.

Commissioner Hawawini expressed concern about the safety of the tank farm and the underground pipelines.  He recommended clarifying who will pay in case of an accident.

Commissioner Hawawini suggested looking at the economic feasibility of a golf course as one option for the site.

Commissioner Hawawini assured citizens that Councilmembers and Planning Commissioners were listening to their concerns and taking copious notes.

Commissioner Jameel commented that the traffic analysis shows that the collector streets are 12 feet wide.  He asked why the frontage road, the main northbound thoroughfare, is only 11 feet wide.  He expressed concern about how traffic from the development will access northbound 101.  Commissioner Jameel said the Tunnel Bridge, currently under construction, has only one lane in each direction.  He suggested studying the impact of the Baylands project on that road in case additional improvements need to be made.  Commissioner Jameel noted the proposed new transit center and the Baylands development will generate considerable traffic.

Commissioner Jameel cautioned that building on fill usually requires removal of unstable soil and replacement with engineered fill.  He noted this process triggers many environmental and safety concerns that need to be considered.  He said capping toxics is also a risky procedure when the underlying land is unstable and prone to liquefaction.

Commissioner Jameel emphasized the need for thorough geotechnical studies of this site.  He suggested requiring a higher level of analysis than usual because of its known hazards.

Commissioner Jameel said the Specific Plan contains no phased diagram showing the sequence of project build-out, and he recommended requiring that information.  Otherwise, he noted, the developer may opt to build only the most economically viable components of the project and forego other components the community might want more.

CM Conway recommended setting a date for another meeting.

NEXT STEPS
City Manager Holstine said the staff will propose dates for the City Council’s consideration on May 1.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 10:35 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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